Selectmen’s Meeting Minutes

January 26, 2015
Memorial Hall

7pm
Call to order: Chairman, John Payne called the meeting to order.  Other present: Robert Manners, Joseph Judd, and Town Administrator, Terry Narkewicz

Media Present: Shelburne Falls Independent and Greenfield Recorder

Acceptance of Meeting Minutes: Joe presented a motion to accept the meeting minutes of January 12th and January 14th, 2015.  Bob seconded the motion.  Motion passed unanimously.

Noteworthy News: 

· Town Offices, Senior Center, and Transfer Station will close on Tuesday, January 27, 2015.  The Governor has declared a “state of emergency” due to a pending blizzard.  All non-essential vehicles are to stay off the roads after midnight.  In the event of a power outage, the Senior Center will open as a warming center.  Residents in need of additional assistance should call 2-1-1.

· Keystone Project – The Keystone Project is an intensive three-day training which focuses on forest ecology, wildlife management, and land conservation.  The spring program will take place on Thursday evening, April 16th through Sunday afternoon, April 19th at the Harvest Forest in Petersham, MA.  The deadline for registration is March 9th.

Department Liaison Reports:
Town Office – Bob reported that town office is status quo.
Arms Library Bid Opening – due to the pending storm, the Architect decided to postpone this week’s bid opening.  As a result, the Town will receive sub-bids on February 4th and General Contractor’s bids on February 11th.

Mass Municipal Conference – Joe attended the MMA conference in Boston over the weekend. He attended two seminars; one relating to emergency management and care of pets; and the other, was related to the Open Meeting Law.  While there, he spoke with a vendor regarding a “parking” kiosk.  He brought back information for the Police Chief to review.

Highway Department – The Cowell Gym Director sent an email complimenting the department for doing a fine job maintaining the parking lot at Cowell Gymnasium this winter.  John noted that this is the third compliment the department has received this winter for their efforts.

7:00 p.m. Breezeway Farm Consulting Public Hearing RE: FY’15 CDBG Application – Breezeway Farm Representative, Linda Overing reviewed the proposed application which includes a Housing Rehabilitation Program managed by the FCRHRA; West County Food Pantry managed by Community Action, and two infrastructure projects: North Street in Buckland, and Church Street in Colrain.  The total request for funding is $999,853.  No public comments were voiced.  Chairman Payne closed the hearing at 7:08 pm.  Acting on a recommendation brought forth by Breezeway Farm, Joe presented a motion to appoint Robert Manners as the Environmental Certifying Officer for the town.  Bob seconded the motion.  Motion carried unanimously.  In a subsequent motion presented by Bob and seconded by Joe, the board unanimously awarded Community Action’s proposal to continue to offer the emergency food services program in Shelburne, Colrain, and Buckland using $50,000 of CDBG funds.  The acceptance of the proposal is contingent upon the Department of Housing and Community Development’s award of FY’15 funds.
FY’14 CDBG Infrastructure Projects RE: Award of Contract– at a bid opening held January 7, 2015, the town received five bids for the Prospect Street Project in Buckland and the River Street Project in Colrain.  Weston & Sampson Engineers, after review of the bid submittals, recommends that the town awards the contract for these two projects to the apparent low bidder: A. Martins & Sons Construction, Inc. of Ludlow, MA for a total of $371,702.20.  Joe presented a motion to award the contract to A. Martins & Sons Construction, Inc. of Ludlow, MA.  Bob seconded the motion.  The motion passed unanimously.
7:20 p.m. David Schochet, Open Space Committee RE: Revised Open Space and Recreation Plan -  David Schochet and members of the Open Space Committee presented the 2014-2021 Open Space and Recreation Plan to the Selectboard.  The revised plan contains a wealth of information about the town and its natural resources.  The Franklin Regional Council of Government provided technical assistance and grant funds for this project.  The purpose of the plan is to serve as a guide for the identification, prioritization, and protection of Shelburne’s natural, cultural, scenic, and historic resources, and future open space and recreation needs for the residents of Shelburne.  Copies of the plan are available at the Town Hall and local libraries.  The Open Space Committee hopes to have an electronic version available on the town’s website.  John requested that the Open Space Committee come back in early July to report on the action steps taken to support the plan.
7:40 p.m. Terry Dun, School Committee Representative RE: Franklin County Tech School – Terry reported that the Tech School intends to incur debt for new doors and windows, a new roof, and resurfacing the parking lot and tennis courts.  Before doing so, the school must hold and finance a district-wide vote in each of the nineteen member towns.  Each town must host the election on the same day and at the same time (polls must remain open for 8 hours).  If the vote is successful, the budgetary impact will occur in FY’17.
Terry reported that the school was successful in receiving SBA funds for the doors and windows.  The program has a reimbursement rate between 70-75%.  Initial estimates suggest that the roof will cost approximately $1.2 million however, until an analysis of the existing roof is complete, the extent of the replacement project is unclear.  The school is also looking at innovative ways to offset the costs of the resurfacing work (i.e. solar).  This is the Tech School’s first capital request since its original construction approximately 39 years ago. Terry requested that a representative of the school briefly discuss the proposed projects at annual town meeting.

OLD BUSINESS:

Memorial Hall Bathroom RE: Single Unisex Bathroom – the town is waiting for the architect/engineer to finalize the bid documents and drawings.

Scanlon & Associates RE: Management Letter – John is anxious to finalize a letter that he drafted in November to the town’s auditing firm.  The letter is in response to the town’s audit report through June, 2013.  Joe requested one last review of the letter before Terry sends the letter.
NEW BUSINESS:

GSFABA Request for Directional Signage RE: Public Bathrooms in Memorial Hall – Members of the Board would like to think about the GSFABA’s request to place signage on Memorial Hall as an indication of public restrooms inside.  The GSFABA believes the signage will be beneficial to the many tourists who visit the area; particularly during the winter months when the Visitor’s Information Center is closed.

Residents/Business Use of Town Sand – During the last ice storm, Selectman Manners went to the highway garage to get some sand for his mother’s residence.  While there, a neighboring business arrived with a tractor and obtained at least two loads of sand.  Highway employees indicated that they have also witnessed contractors filling their sanders with the town’s stockpile.  Given the cost of the sand, Bob recommends that the highway department place jersey barriers in front of the sand pile so that it residents cannot access the pile using anything but a shovel and pail.  He also suggested that the department limit the sand to residents only and build a shed similar to what the town of Charemont has for storage.  In the interim, John reported that the department has erected a sign indicating that the sand is for residents only.
Peggy Sloan RE: FRCOG Proposed Pipeline Advisory Committee – The FRCOG would like to form a Pipeline Advisory Committee comprised of representatives from each of the potentially impacted towns as well as members from the Franklin Regional Board Executive Committee and the FRCOF Executive Committee.  A kick-off meeting is scheduled for February 2, 2015 from 3:00pm until 5:00pm at the J.W. Olver Transit Center in Greenfield.  Following a brief discussion, the Board agreed that both Joe Judd and John Wheeler would serve as the town’s representative.  In the event that Joe is unable to attend a meeting, Bob will attend as an alternate member.
MTRSD Long Range Plan – John commended members of the MTRSD Long Range Planning Committee for their hard work and detailed presentation.  John suggested that Joe draft a letter to the School Committee challenging them to respond to the eight recommendations outlined in their final report:
· Finding other uses for the unused space in school buildings;

· Switch to alternative energy sources for heat and electricity;

· Pursue full state reimbursement of regional transportation;

· Conduct, analyze, and develop student retention action plans;

· Advocate for incorporation of a “Rurality” Factor in the Chapter 70 State Aid formula;

· Promote greater first-hand knowledge of MTRSD operations by School Committee members;

· Actively support and participate in efforts to bring affordable broadband internet to member towns; and

· Revise the Regional Agreement

John also recommended that a member of the Long Range Planning Committee follow-up with members of the School Committee regularly to ensure that progress is made.

OTHER BUSINESS:

Declaration of State of Emergency – In keeping with the Governor’s actions, the Board declared a “state of emergency” for the Town of Shelburne.  With the exception of police, fire, ambulance, and highway personnel residents must refrain from traveling after midnight.  The state of emergency will remain in effect until the Governor declares otherwise.

CORRESPONDENCE:

· Shelburne’s Chapter 90 Apportionment for FY’2015 is $327,318 (up from $218,212 in FY’14).

· MTRHSD Budget Meeting Schedule – The FY’16 Community Budget Meeting will take place on February 9, 2015 at 7pm – Buckland-Shelburne Elementary School

PUBLIC COMMENT: None 

ADJOURNMENT: Bob presented a motion to adjourn the meeting at 8:30 pm.  Joe seconded the motion.  Motion passed unanimously.
Respectfully submitted,

Terry Narkewicz

Town Administrator

